
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 3 April 2006 from   7.30  pm to 8.53pm.

Present:-
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately_Smith.

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, Chris Hayward, Barbara Lamb, John Pendlebury and Mark Weedon.    
Officers:
Steven Halls

-
Chief Executive


David Gardner

-
Director of Corporate Resources


Renato Messere
-
Planning Policy Manager


Ami Beeton

-
Principal Committee Manager


  
EX189/05
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 6 March 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX190/05
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS 


The Chairman stated that the reports circulated separately at items 4 and 15-18 had not been available for inspection five clear days before the meeting and could only be dealt with as urgent items of business.


The Chairman ruled that Item 4 (Financial Position Statement and Budget Monitoring report) was of sufficient urgency because the Committee needed to consider the report to enable on-going financial control.


The Chairman ruled that Item 15 (Indemnities For Members And Officers) was of sufficient urgency so that the Committee could enable suitable insurance cover to be provided for Members.


The Chairman ruled that Item 16 (Proposed Changes to Mental Health Services – A Hertfordshire Wide Consultation – 20 March 2006 To 3 May 2006) was of sufficient urgency due to the time limit in which a response needed to be made to the consultation. 


The Chairman ruled that Item 17 (Acquisition of Fishing Rights, Withey Beds, Rickmansworth) was of sufficient urgency to protect the Council’s financial position in negotiating the acquisition of the fishing rights. 


The Chairman ruled that item 18 (Application For Goods Vehicle Operators Licence.
Fieldways Farm, Harefield Road, Rickmansworth ) was of sufficient urgency due to the time limit in which an objection needed to be made to the application. 


RESOURCES

EX191/05
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – FEBRUARY 2006 (MONTH 11)


Members received the Financial Position Statement & Budget Monitoring Report which updated them on the project out turn for 2005/06 and of the three-year medium–term financial plan 2006-2009.


It was noted that 98.2% of Council Tax had been collected and 99.52% of NNDR had been collected. The Committee congratulated the Director of Corporate Resources and his team.


The reason for the decision was to protect the Council’s budget. 


It was agreed that the Director of Corporate Resources would make a written response to Councillor John Pendlebury regarding his query on appendix 3, cost centre 1271, transfer of budget to Development Control. 


RECOMMENDED:-


That the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

Overspend / (Underspend)
2005/06

£
2006/07

£
2007/08

£
2008/09

£

General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
93,630

5,650
(3,760)

(11,230)
(760)

0
(4,430)

0

That the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

Overspend / (Underspend)
2005/06

£
2006/07

£
2007/08

£

Additions 

(Savings)

Re-phasing
24,030

(397,220)

(67,730)
0

0

67,730
0

0

0

Total
(440,920)
67,730
0






EX192/05
TREASURY CONSULTANT CONTRACT


Members were requested to approve the tender documentation for the Treasury Consultants’ contract for a five-year period commencing 1 November 2006.


It was agreed that the report would be approved subject to comments from the Resources Policy Panel. 


The reason for this decision was that the report was in line with the Council’s approved policy on Treasury Management


RESOLVED:-



that the tender documentation for the Treasury Consultancy contract for a period of 5 years commencing 1 November 2006 be approved subject to comments from the Resources



Policy Panel

LEISURE 

EX193/05
REQUEST TO PURCHASE A NEW LANDROVER


Members considered a report setting out the situation with respect to the Council’s requirement to purchase a new Land Rover to support the arborist and woodland management service, within the Landscape and Tree Unit. 


Concerns were raised regarding security measures and it was agreed that these would have to be considered before a purchase was made.  After some discussion it was decided that Members would also need detailed information on the availability of any second hand Land Rovers, and the specifications needed on any Land Rover purchased.


The reason for the decision was to ensure that any disruption to the arborist and woodland management operations were minimised. 


RESOLVED:-


that the purchase of a replacement Land Rover for £32,400 be agreed and included in the 2006/07 Capital Investment Programme and the revenue budget for Trees and Landscapes increased by £3,280 for 2006/07 and £1,280 in future years be agreed, subject to confirmation prior to purchase to the Portfolio Holder and the Chairman that

 (a)
 no second hand Land Rover is available;

 (b)

that the specification of the purchase is reasonable, and

 ( c)
that security arrangements such as clamping are in place before the purchase is made.

EX194/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Item 7a – Review of Local Performance Indicators


Members received a report recommending changes to the portfolio of Local Performance Indicators for collection and reporting to the Leisure and Community Policy Panel with effect from 1 April 2006.


The reason for the decision was to aid the improvement process.


RESOLVED:-

that the proposed changes outlined in Appendix A of the report be adopted with effect from 1 April 2006.


Item 7b – Leisure Capital Grants


Members discussed the application from Sarratt Village Hall Committee for funding and the outline application from Croxley Scout Group. 


The Chairman suggested and it was agreed that the Executive Committee would increase the funding to  £32,000.


The reason for the decision was to approve the request for funding from Sarratt Village Hall Committee and to support in principle the application from Croxley Green Scout Group.


RESOLVED:-

(1)
that a capital grant of £32,000 for Sarratt Village Hall be agreed; and

(2)
that in a years time, six months after completion of the construction work, a further report be presented to the Panel on the success of the scheme;

(3)
that support, in principle, for the Croxley Green Scout Group refurbishment project as summarised in section 2.4 of the report, without at this stage any financial commitment to the project be agreed;


                (4) 
that should the Croxley Green Scout Group bring forward a detailed application at later stage;

· that in view of the total funding available for projects in Capital Grants (£60,000) in 2006/07, the Group be advised that the maximum amount the Council would consider is £30,000, which could be in the form of a grant, or a combination of grant and loan.

· that the Scout Group submit a project plan as part of its application, to include a detailed timetable for applying to other grant giving organisations.


Item 7c – Leisure Venues External Signage


Members considered a recommendation to submit a planning application for external signs for five leisure centres. 


The reason for the decision was to ensure that an application was submitted for planning approval. 


RESOLVED;

(1) that a planning application be prepared for consideration by the Development Control Committee for erection of free standing signs for the following venues:

· Rickmansworth Public Golf Course

· Watersmeet

· Sir James Altham Pool

· The Centre, South Oxhey

· The Aquadrome

LEISURE & ENVIRONMENT 

EX195/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL & HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Item 8a – Open Space, Sport and Recreation Strategy


Members discussed the report and agreed before any work is proposed for a play area in the Moor Park area that consultation would be carried out with local residents to establish whether a play area was wanted in that vicinity. 


The reason for the decision was to allow Officers to continue with the Open Space, Sport and Recreation Strategy.


RESOLVED;

(1) that the financial implications and details of the individual projects within the Actions be reported to the Panel and Executive Committee for further consideration before implementation. These projects would be included in the annual budget setting and as part of the service planning process;

(2) that the creation of a civic site in Rickmansworth Town Centre be deleted from Appendix 1 of the Action Plan;

(3) that the development of play areas in the Moor Park and Eastbury  Ward to be subject to consultation with local residents before detailed plans are drawn up.



Item 8b – Amenity and Children’s Play Space in New Residential Developments


Members were asked to approve a supplementary planning document for use in determining planning applications and for incorporation in the Local Development Framework. 


The policy guidance note would assist the Council and developers to quantify the amount of open space facilities that should be provided as part of a new development and their longer term maintenance.  


RESOLVED;-

(1) that the Guidance Note “Amenity and Children’s Play Space in new Residential Developments” be approved as a statement of the Council’s planning policies and be used in the determination of planning applications.

(2) that the effectiveness of the Guidance Note be carefully monitored and a further report be presented at a future meeting; and

(3) that flexibility to allow different solutions in different areas must be retained. 

HOUSING  

EX196/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Item 9a – Review of Local Performance Indicators


Members received a report recommending changes to the portfolio of Local Performance Indicators for collection and reporting to the Housing and Environment Policy Panel with effect from 1 April 2006.


The reason for the decision was to aid the improvement process.

RESOLVED; - 




that the proposed changes outlined in Appendix A of the report  be adopted with effect from 1 April 2006.

Item 9b – Tenant and Leaseholder Representatives on the Housing and Environment Policy Panel

Members were updated on the agreement made at the Tenants and Leaseholders Forum to suggest extending the term of the four Tenant and Leaseholder representatives on Housing & Environment Policy Panel (HEPP) from 12 months to 2 years. 

The Portfolio Holder for Housing explained HEPP had suggested different recommendations to those of the Tenants’ and Leaseholders’ Forum. 

He raised concerns about the poor attendance of the representatives at HEPP meetings and suggested that a review of tenant representation be carried out with the results reported to the Executive Committee via HEPP. It was agreed that the review would consider items such as tenant training and support and the order of the HEPP agenda, and that the current representatives would remain in post during the review. 

The reason for the decision was to ensure the best way forward for Tenant representation at HEPP meetings. 

It was agreed that the Director of Resources would make a written response to Councillor John Pendlebury  regarding the concerns he raised about Risk Management and the link to balances.

RESOLVED;- 

(1) that the current term of office of the three tenant representatives be extended to September 2006; and

(2) that before September the Housing Panel should receive a report and recommend to the Executive Committee on how best to handle tenant representation going forward. 


CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL AND THE MWG HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER 


Item 9c – Choice of New Landlord Model


Members were asked to recommend to Council the model of housing association that would be established if the Council was to transfer its stock following a yes vote from the Tenants’ ballot.


The Portfolio Holder for Housing noted that the option recommended was the first preference of Staff, Tenants and Members.



RECOMMENDED;

(1)
that   a stand alone housing association be the preferred choice of landlord model, to allow preparations for the stock transfer ballot to continue;

(2)
that the method of selection and interview for tenant representation on the shadow board of management be by way of self nomination followed by an awareness day and then the interested parties be interviewed by a panel of tenants to be made up of two tenants from the Tenants Steering Group and three from outside the District to ensure fairness and the process be managed by Insights the Independent tenant advisor; and

(3)

that the Council’s nominees to the Shadow Board should be made proportionate to the political make up of the Council.
Item 9d – Application for a place on the 2006 Housing Transfer Programme

Members were asked to agree recommendations to Council on the arrangements for the application to the Officer of the Deputy Prime Minister for Three Rivers District Council to be included on the 2006 Housing Transfer Programme.

Members discussed and agreed the application subject to final wording being delegated to the portfolio Holder and the Member Working Group – Housing Stock Transfer. 

This recommendation would ensure that the Council was allocated a place on the 2006 Housing Stock Transfer programme. 

RECOMMENDED;



that authorisation to submit the necessary application to the ODPM for inclusion on the 2006 Housing Transfer programme be delegated to the Director of Housing and Health, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Housing and the Member Working Group – Housing Stock Transfer and to provide early advice on the decision to tenants, other stakeholders and leaseholders.

EX195/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE MEMBERS WORKING GROUP – HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER

 
The Executive Committee were asked to agree the recommendations of the Member Working Group – Housing Stock Transfer.



RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the draft Communications Strategy be approved, subject to the protocol and plan being  finalised at the next meeting of the Member Working Group-Housing Stock Transfer, 


(2)
that an Editorial Group be established to approve all copy prior to publication with the following composition:


Councillors Matthew Bedford, Chairman, Barbara Lamb, Nena Spellen and Ann Shaw

ENVIRONMENT

EX196/05
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL 


Item 11a – Cedars Avenue Proposed Conservation Area Extension


Members considered the report regarding Cedars Avenue proposed Conservation Area and agreed to the proposals.


RESOLVED;

(1) that the area of Cedars Avenue indicated on the plan attached to the report be designated as an extension to the existing Nightingale Road Conservation Area pursuant to Section 69 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas ) Act 1990;

(2) that further consultation take place on a Direction under Article 4 (2) of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order 1995 in respect of the Cedars Avenue Conservation Area extension in respect of those Classes of development set out in paragraphs 2.5 to 2.8 of the report; and

(3) that a further report be presented to the Panel and Committee on the results of the consultation on the Article 4 Direction.


Item 11b – Enhancement of Shopping Parades – 2006-2009 Programme


The Executive Committee was asked to agree the implementation of refurbishment to the Hallowes Crescent (South Oxhey) Shopping Parade.



RESOLVED;


(1)
that the refurbishment of the Hallowes Crescent (South Oxhey) shopping parade be implemented in 2006/07;

(2) that a further report be presented to the Panel and the Executive Committee on shopping parade refurbishment schemes for implementation in 2007/8 and 2008/9.

EX197/05
DRAFT CORE STRATEGY FOR THE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK – ISSUES AND OPTIONS 


Members received a report on the Draft Core Strategy for the Local Development Framework – Issues and Options. 


Concerns were raised regarding the data in the strategy and it was agreed that this would be checked and a further report brought back with up to date data and explanations of the definitions. 


It was noted that the strategy would need to be proof read and that Plain English should be used throughout the document.


The following changes to the strategy were suggested and agreed by the Committee

· 
1D be removed

· 4A/B change 15 dwellings to 10 dwellings

· 10B increase 10% to 20%

· 10C be removed


The Council is legally required to have a Core Strategy in place as part of its Local Development Framework. 


RESOLVED: -


(1)
that subject to any further comments by the Housing and Environment Policy Panel and the changes below  the draft Core Strategy: Issues and Options Paper (Appendix A) as a basis for public consultation in accordance with Regulation 25 of Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004 be agreed; and

·      1D be removed

· 4A/B change 15 dwellings to 10 dwellings

· 10B increase 10% to 20%

· 10C be removed


(2)
that any further changes to the draft Core Strategy: Issues and Options Paper prior to public consultation be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment

PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH

EX198/05
ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE FOOD LAW AND HEALTH AND SAFETY LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICE PLANS


Members of the Committee were asked to refer both the Food Law and the Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans to the Public Services and Health Policy Panel for detailed consideration. This was in accordance with the Budget and Policy Framework requirements of the Council Constitution. 


RESOLVED: -

(1)
that   the detailed Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be referred to the next meeting of the Public Services and Heath Policy Panel for detailed consideration,


(2)
that the Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be advertised in local papers and on the Councils website and that any comments received be considered by the Public Services and Health Policy Panel, and


(3)
that a further report be brought back to a future meeting of Executive Committee

EX199/05
CONSULTATION DOCUMENT – DRAFT REVISIONS TO THE MAYOR’S TRANSPORT AND AIR QUALITY STRATEGIES: LONDON LOW EMISSION ZONE.


Members were advised that a consultation document had been received from Transport for London on behalf of the Mayor, on draft revisions to the Mayor’s Transport and Air Quality Strategies. 


Members discussed the document and agreed not to make a response to the consultation.


RESOLVED: -

that   the report be noted.

GENERAL 

EX200/05
INDEMNITIES FOR MEMBERS AND OFFICERS.


The report asked Members to review the Council’s position on indemnifying Members and Officers and to recommend to Council to grant indemnities and/or secure insurance.


RECOMMENDED; 


that the Council grants an indemnity to Members and Officers of the Authority in the terms set out in Appendix 2 of the report and instructs the Director of Corporate Resources to secure insurance to cover the authority’s liability under this indemnity in so far as he/she is of the opinion that it would be financially prudent 

EX201/05
PROPOSED CHANGES TO MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES – A HERTFORDSHIRE WIDE CONSULTATION – 20TH MARCH 2006 TO 3 MAY 2006.


Members were advised that consultation documents had been received on proposed reductions to mental health services within Hertfordshire.


It was believed that if the reductions were implemented this would have an impact on services locally within Three Rivers. It was agreed that a response would be made but that further information from the Public and Patient Involvement Forum and the County Council would be requested.


The reason for the decision was to respond to the consultation to  convey the view of this Council. 


RESOLVED;-


that a response to the consultation on the proposed changes to Mental Health Services be delegated to the Chief Environmental Health Officer and Director of Housing and Health  in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health and the Leader of the Council. 
EX202/05
ACQUISITION OF FISHING RIGHTS, WITHEY BEDS, RICKMANSWORTH


Members were asked to consider the acquisition of fishing rights on the River Colne adjoining the Withey Beds, Rickmansworth. 


The reason for the decision was that the ownership of the Withey Beds would now all be under one name. 



RESOLVED;-

that the acquisition of fishing rights at the River Colne adjoining the Withey Beds,  Rickmansworth be agreed for the total sum of £23,500 and included in the 2006/07 Capital Investment Programme, subject to any comments from the Housing and Environment Policy Panel.

EX203/05
APPLICATION FOR GOODS VEHICLE OPERATORS LICENCE.

FIELDWAYS FARM, HAREFIELD ROAD, RICKMANSWORTH.


The Executive Committee were asked to consider whether they wished to make an objection to the application for goods vehicle operators licence for Fieldways Farm, Harefield Road, Rickmansworth. 


Members agreed that objections should be made and it was suggested that all residents in that vicinity should be notified of this and the reasons as to why the Council was objecting to the application.


The Committee agreed that the wording would be delegated to the Chief Environmental Health Officer in consultation with the Chairman of the Executive Committee. 


RESOLVED;-
 (1)
that    an objection against the application for use of Fieldways Farm, Harefield Road, Rickmansworth, as an operating centre for 6 goods vehicles be agreed, and

 (2)
that the wording of the objection be delegated to the Chief Environmental Health Officer in consultation with the Chairman of Executive Committee.

EX204/05
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs , 4 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.



It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information. 

EX205/05
DELIVERING EFFECTIVE HOUSING NEEDS & STRATEGY SERVICES


A report was received outlining the proposals for the re-organisation of the current housing needs, strategy and development services. 


RESOLVED:-

(1) that the proposals set out in paragraph 2.10  of the report be agreed; and

(2)
  that public access to the decision be immediate and access to the report be denied until the issue had been resolved. 

CHAIRMAN
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